MINUTES OF THE BROOME ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 9TH MAY 2019 AT 7.30 P.M. IN THE MAIN HALL OF THE VILLAGE HALL

PRESENT: Fred Hartwell, chairman; Christine Kramer, vice chairman; Mal Howlett; Reg Holmes; Jackie Kellett; Trevor Tipple; Paul Austin, clerk; Margaret Stone, county councillor; Brendon Bernard and Chris Brown, districtt councillors; John Hodkinson, footpaths officer; Karen Roper, Broome Parochial Trust; Rev. Chris Hutton; and 10 members of the public.

1. APOLOGIES: None.

2. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING Acceptance was proposed by R Holmes and approved.

This was the first meeting for many years that wouldn't have Robert Earl as the council chairman. Fred Hartwell enquired as to whether the council could present a gift to Robert for his long service but it was explained it was against the law for a public body to act in such a way. Instead it was decided to put on record the council's appreciation of Robert's service.   

3. POLICE MATTERS

A new inspector had been appointed for the Diss area, and the temporary community officer for Loddon – which covered Broome – had been made permanent. This provided a good opportunity for Broome to try and again have closer contact with the police.

4. ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN AND VICE CHAIRMAN

Chairman. C Kramer had been acting chairman since R Earl had announced his intention to resign. However she made it clear she would be willing to support F Hartwell as the new chairman. Proposed by C Kramer and unanimously approved that F Hartwell be chairman. 

Vice-Chairman. C Kramer said she was willing to continue. Proposed by J Kellett and unanimously approved that she continue as vice chairman.

5. CO-OPTION OF NEW COUNCILLOR

At the parish council elections the previous Thursday the six remaining councillors had been returned unopposed. No new councillors had stood, meaning there was a vacancy to filled by co-option.

Ann Frost had recommended that Trevor Tipple fill the vacancy He had said he was willing to do so and attended the meeting. Proposed by F Hartwell and unanimously approved that Trevor Tipple be co-opted as councillor. 

6. COUNCIL NOMINATIONS TO OTHER ORGANISATIONS AND CHEQUE SIGNATORIES

Village Hall Management Committee. Proposed by C Kramer and approved that Fred Hartwell and Jackie Kellett would continue to be the two parish council representatives on the management committee. 


 
Broome Parochial Trust. Karen Roper explained that the terms of office had not yet been completed so Barbara Strangward and Andrew Robertson would continue in their rolls.
 



Tree Warden and Footpaths Officer. 

The clerk would undertake any activities that might arise regarding the tree warden role.

John Hodkinson offered to continue as footpaths officer and this was unanimously approved.   



Friends of Broome Adventure Playground. The playground was continuing to be directly run by the council. Despite quite a bit of time being spent on the matter it had not been possible to update the bank account details. When Robert Earl decided to leave the council it meant it would serve no purpose for him to become a cheque signatory. The signatories on the account would become the same as that for the parish council. 


Cheque Signatories. Proposed by R Holmes and unanimously agreed that these should now be Fred Hartwell, Christine Kramer and Mal Howlett; with any two names required on each cheque as before.  
7. MATTERS ARISING FROM MEETING OF 7 MARCH 2019
a. Adventure Playground. R Holmes had installed the new swing seats. F Hartwell said spring closures should be put on the pedestrian and vehicle gates. There was a growing problem with nettles and thistles.

b. Traffic Problems. 

B Bernard explained due to budget pressures the cleaning of the gulleys on the by-pass had been delayed.

The police had said speed monitoring would be carried out along Sun Road and the county council had been written to about the provision of a pavement there. Sun Road was to be resurfaced at the end of the month.

With Bungay House parking the problem continued. It was agreed it may be necessary to send photos of dangerously parked vehicles to the police.

There were also problems with a dangerous kerb stone outside 'The Artichoke' and a damaged speed limit sign on Lodddon Road. Margaret Stone said some of these problems could possibly be helped by the speed awareness machines and parish partnership scheme. 




 










c. Mens' Shed. With the group still hoping to move to the village hall extension the parish council decided that if the facilities of Broome were to be provided to the mens shed then their name should be Broome rather than Ditchingham.
d. Bungay Marathon. The running club organised the parking as they had said they would and as a result the marathon went ahead without any safety difficulties. The club had been thanked for their co-operation. It would be important to maintain the spirit of co-operation next year.


e. Other. 
Effigy of Christ. It was proving difficult to get a 2nd quote due to the specialist nature of the work and the difficulty in moving the heavy bronze work around.
Bus Cutbacks. There had been a delay in the response from First to the request for a meeting as correspondence was no longer being dealt with by their depot in Norwich but their headquarters in Leeds.
Community Litter Pick. Not helped by hailstorms and the threat of torrential rain no-one – zero – had turned out for the litter pick, although Colin Kramer had picked several bags of rubbish from the by-pass the previous day. This ultimate lack of support threatened future litter picks.

8. MATTERS ARISING FROM ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

The missing footpath sign had been reported to the county council and the asbestos roofing that had been dumped in the water works turning on the by-pass had been removed. 

9. CORRESPONDENCE

  a. County and District Council Reports. 

      Margaret Stone gave a report and spoke of her year as county council chairman. She spoke of 

      the Norfolk Womens Charter; the roundabouts at Hempnall, Hales, and Loddon; and the situation

      at All Hallows. There closure had recently been announced but it was hoped some services –

      Adele House, home care, day care – could be saved. 

       In the previous weeks district council election Broome's now much larger ward – Ditchingham

       and Earsham – had elected two Lib Dem councillors, Brendon Bernard and Chris Brown.

       Brendon introduced Chris to the meeting. It was thought Brendon would probably have more

       involvement with Broome as he lived closer.  







  b. Other. None to consider.

10. PLANNING                  


a. Land Adjacent to 39 Yarmouth Road –  Diversion of part of footpath. A public enquiry was about to start into the diversion of the footpath.


b. Land West of Yarmouth Road  - (Amendment) Construction of 9 dwellings (including 2 affordable units) with vehicular access and service drive. The agreement on affordable housing had been completed now, meaning full planning approval had been given.

c. Marsh Land Rear of 184 Yarmouth Road. There was discussion with Karen Roper from the parochial trust as to whether the trust could claim ownership of the driveway that originally ran to the waterworks site.
d.  186 Yarmouth Road – Variations of 2011 planning permission conditions - to allow parking and turning areas to be laid out and installation of surface water soakaway (Erection of two bedroom bungalow). This had now been approved.
e. 80 Yarmouth Road – Erection of self contained annexe attached to main dwelling and extend front. As recommended approval and been given.
f. Land Rear of 181 & 183 Yarmouth Road – Erection of two storey dwelling and all associated works. The parish council was opposed, due to access problems.
g. Heath House, 48 Yarmouth Road – Change of use of part of dwelling to use as two holiday lets. 
         Approval was recommended.
h. Other. None to consider.
11.  ACCOUNTS

a. Presentation and Adoption of Accounts. 

John Hodkinson had undertaken the independent audit and signed the annual return. The accounts book had been completed and a financial statement circulated to all councillors. 


Reserves had fallen by £500 as against an expected £600. A net £250 had been spent on the Armistice Commemoration, but other routine expenses had been lower than expected.

Proposed by C Kramer that the accounts and annual governance statement be accepted and approved, and the form would be signed by the chairman. 

Also proposed by C Kramer and approved that the council opt out of sending the accounts to the external auditor, with the accounts to be displayed on the council's website for public inspection.

b. Bank Balances.      

      Current Account 





  £7309.66

      less uncleared cheque





      £50.00 










  £7259.66

      Savings Account





  £1170.37







              
  £8430.03

c. Internal Audit. R Holmes was satisfied with the figures.

d. Receipts and Payments
      Receipts


South Norfolk Council – Precept £1823.50






    "

  – Community Infrastructure Levy £1559.06

      Payments made

Chq 100903 Reg Holmes £7.99 – shackles for swing seats





Chq 100904 Fred Hartwell £ 42.46 – annual parish meeting 




refreshments 

     Payments authorised       Chq 100905 Norfolk Association of Local Councils £170.98 – 




subscription





Chq 100906 Ditchingham Farms £1 – annual lease on play area





Chq 100907 The Parishioner £100 – donation 





Chq 100810 John Hodkinson £30 – independent audit

     Preceding proposed by C Kramer and approved.

12. OTHER BUSINESS

There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.25 P.M.

13. DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS – at 7.30 p.m. on Thursdays 4 July, 5 September, and 7

November (small meeting room ) 2019.  


